THE SCHOOL DISTRICT OF STURGEON BAY

Regular Board of Education Meeting

Wednesday, August 18, 2021
President Stephani called the Budget Work Session meeting to order at 6:01 PM in the Community Room at Sturgeon Bay City Hall, with a roll call vote. Present were Commissioners Stephani, Holland, Wood, Kruse, Jennerjohn, Chisholm and Alger. Excused were Hougaard & Howard.  Also present was Superintendent Tjernagel and J. Holtz. 
Motion: Alger/Wood to adopt the agenda as presented.   Motion carried unanimously.  
OPERATIONS
1. Budget planning for 2021-2022 and beyond: Tjernagel gave an overview of the session.  Holtz walked through the 2021-2022 and Budget Outlook presentation.  Tjernagel provided updates on the on-going survey prep work and staffing update.   
2. Motion: Alger/Holland to adjourn at 6:58 PM.  Motion carried unanimously.

_____________________________________________________________________________________
President Stephani called the regular meeting to order at 7:15 PM in the Council Chambers at Sturgeon Bay City Hall, with a roll call vote. Present were Commissioners Stephani, Holland, Hougaard, Wood, Kruse, Jennerjohn, Chisholm, Howard (remote) and Alger.  Also present were Superintendent Tjernagel, J. Holtz, K. Nerby, L. Ferry, M. Smullen, B. O’Handley, A. Smejkal, K. DeVillers, & A. DeMeuse. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

Motion: Wood/Hougaard to adopt the agenda noting that the Board will be going into Closed Session (with roll call vote) at 7:16 PM per statute19.85(1) (c) Considering employment, promotion, compensation, or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the governmental body has jurisdiction or exercises responsibility. Items being discussed are request from a maintenance staff member. Motion carried unanimously.  

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SECTION—also known as audience to visitors and delegations (as noted in Board Policy 0167.3 Public Participation at Board Meetings. The following individuals addressed the board: Tracy Andropolis, 826 Pennsylvania St., Amie Grim, 353 N 16th Place, Stephanie Soucek, 205 N 16th Place,  Jamie Haslam, 9th Ave., & Melissa McCarthy, 841 Belmar Place.                    

CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approve Minutes

a. Special Meeting of July 14, 2021

b. Regular meeting of July 21, 2021

2. Approve July Bills

3. Grants and Donations –Jane M. Hacker Estate donated $5000 to the Sturgeon Bay School District.  
4. Approve Resignations and Retirements – Amy Sterckx is resigning from her Director of Technology position.  Libby Gerondale is resigning as a High School Spanish Teacher.  The following Teacher Associates are resigning - Phil Krueger at Sunrise Elementary, Karlee Bertrand at Sunset/Sawyer Elementary, and Rachel Miller at TJ Walker Middle School. Jeff Schaefer is stepping down as boys and girls assistant head soccer coach. 
5. Approve Seclusion and Restraint Annual Report

Act 125 requires that schools report annually to the school board by September 1 about any incidents from the previous school year.  Most incidents of seclusions and restraint in school districts occur at the elementary level.  
Motion: Holland/Hougaard to approve the consent agenda items as presented. Motion carried unanimously. 
OPERATIONS AGENDA:

1. Consent Agenda items requiring attention (if any): none
2. 2021-2022 School Year Planning 

While we are thankfully in a much better place than a year ago when we weren’t sure how long we could hold in-person school but believed strongly in doing so, for the benefit of our students, families, and community, we all recognize there are still challenges that society and our own community are working through.

Last month the Board took action in the July 21, 2021, meeting in support of the following bullet points (I’ll copy and paste them below rather than include the entire letter prepared for families and staff):

· In-person instruction, five days per week in alignment with the school calendar approved by the Board (and available on our website) is planned.  

· There is no facial coverings resolution in place for the 2021-2022 school year, meaning facial coverings will be optional for students, staff members, and visitors.  

· If there is a COVID-19 outbreak at a school this year, a variety of safety measures and mitigation options would be considered, including facial coverings, in order to allow students to continue to attend school in-person.

· Schools have a combination of practices, procedures, and plans in place depending on what challenges the coming months may hold.  Our preference is to return to a more sustainable system than last year consisting of more traditional practices and procedures appropriate for each school during the 2021-2022 school year.  

President Stephani and I felt it was appropriate to allow for additional Board discussion on the matter.  Regardless of an individual’s preference or view on any number of topics in the past 18 months, we know that most people in our community have a level of appreciation for the many challenges and varying opinions we are trying to navigate.  We can all appreciate that there have been varying opinions shared with the Board over the summer as well. Additionally, it is worth noting that the next meeting of the County School Districts, our medical advisor team, and public health takes place on the morning of August 17.  

While not a topic that can be filled with emotion, there is the very important capital project building work that has been ongoing since December and has hit its peak over the summer.  President Stephani and I also felt it was important to include this as part of the school opening discussion.  As I prepare these notes on August 9, Jake Holtz and I had another meeting with our project supervisor from Miron who walked us through the days ahead, which items are delayed due to supply chain challenges that have become too common during recent months, and that he continues to be confident that our staff will have access to their classrooms and work spaces in time to be ready for the return of students at the start of the school year.  

To be clear, we are on track for school to begin as scheduled on September 1, 2021.  There will likely be some additional challenges during portions of new teacher in-service and even regular in-service week, but Miron is committed to making sure our staff will have the access they need—even if some staff would naturally want some additional time as we can all appreciate.

I should remind the Board that an alternative was to schedule the construction work and building closures over two summers; in addition to the additional time and inconvenience, this would have likely led to additional costs with permits and personnel, and I would suspect materials costs could have been negatively impacted if the aspects of the project that would have occurred next summer would not have been locked in and ordered as early as what we were fortunate enough to benefit from this year.

Additional Notes added August 17 & 18:

Before getting to some additional COVID-related thoughts that I realize are what most folks in attendance or tuning into the meeting are focused on, let me give a quick construction-related update.  Business Manager Holtz has been on the front lines with many more aspects than I have and can also give additional insight later, if desired.

The short version is that Miron continues to be confident that school will be ready for students to start on September 1 as planned all along—even before some of the supply chain challenges and delays with window glass, garage doors, furniture, classroom displays, and more became a reality.  Sawyer folks are settling into their spaces, Sunrise could start today although most will likely start tomorrow, and the occupancy walk throughs for the elementary schools are scheduled for Friday morning.  

The secondary campus obviously had the most work over the summer and is where things are cutting it the closest.  Some furniture for spaces such as the pre-function space won’t be here until later in the fall, but thankfully there shouldn’t be that level of delay with our classroom spaces.  Tech Ed and English spaces specifically are cutting it the closest on the classroom space front.  Tech Ed welding booths are an example of something that won’t be here at the start of the year.  Additionally, some of the special glass that goes in places like the Sunrise entrances and SBHS main entrance may not arrive until right before or shortly after the start of school, so temporary panels will be in place until things arrive and are installed.

Miron continues to work with EUA, the district, our local building inspector, and the Fire Chief to ensure what needs to be done before the arrival of students and they all understand our staff need access to the spaces to prepare for students.  A key remaining detail that is causing delays to having students in places like the gyms at the secondary campus basically deals with making sure the proper systems and fire detection system have gone through the proper testing and are then ready to the extent expected.  From what we’ve been told, much of this testing will be occurring next week.

Although there could be much more to share, I’ll move on to COVID-related updates before the Board discusses things.

Yesterday I shared with the Board and Admin Team members the roughly 2 ½ pages of notes I took during the 8:00 A.M. meeting with Public Health, Dr. Fogarty, and the Door County school districts.  As I also communicated with the Board in my message, I kept my notes to what was shared and avoided editorial comments, but it was clear that this meeting was very different from other meetings the group has held during the past 18 months, which concerns me greatly.  Team members within the district and colleagues in neighboring districts are also concerned.

After about an hour and fifteen minutes of updates from Public Health and our medical advisor, as well as what would be best described as frustration and criticism from these entities directed at the “schools” in general on the topic of masking, science, how we should or should not operate with school boards, and more, we eventually got to the four bullet points I had sent to Sue Powers and Joe Krebsbach last Thursday in hopes that preparing for these items that the schools and school nurse team were wondering about would assist with the meeting.  Next steps involve a meeting the Public Health Department will hold with school nurse team members and school secretary representatives in the next week to work through logistics; Rachel at Public Health agreed to facilitate this process.  The next meeting of the County group will be next Thursday at 8:00 A.M.

I’ll summarize these four points referenced above for the benefit of the group before continuing further:

· One-pager for families and staff about symptoms to watch for—this aligns with the screenings parents should do as per page 10 of the DPI guidance released last Tuesday.

· Guidance for school staff and nurse team staff when it comes to dealing with illness symptoms and communicating with families.  While a temperature check is referenced on page 13 of the DPI guidance, additional details are not listed.  Instead, readers are directed to the 51-page DHS guidance document.

· The appropriate way for the school to be informed if, and when, a positive test result becomes known.  We were told in the meeting that notification should come from Public Health through the tracker and/or communication to the school superintendent at this point. 

· Appropriate way to communicate to families and staff when a positive test of someone at that school or in that class becomes known--if indeed there is a way to do so in light of confidentiality concerns and so forth.  The bottom of page 14 of the DPI guidance released on Tuesday has two bullet points related to this issue.
We all realize emotions are running high these days, all sorts of information is coming at everyone, and there is no way to make everyone happy—even though we have worked tirelessly to hear people out and work through many challenges.  That being stated, we are a public school district and need to keep the best interests of everyone in mind.  We don’t have the luxury of considering only one perspective or putting personal frustrations ahead of the common good.

Before returning to the greater topic, I believe this is why yesterday’s meeting with who I thought were our medical partners concerns me.  Even though the challenges are great and there can be differences of opinion on many things, last year we focused on working together because we all serve the residents and families of this County.  Focusing on what we can do and keeping things as productive as possible have been critical.  This is not what I witnessed for most of the meeting yesterday from key individuals who advise the county school districts.  I have reached out to some key individuals to make them aware of the concerns and after making one more point I’ll move on.

It has been said this week that last year we were all able to hold in-person school because we required masks.  Depending on who you ask, maybe this is correct, maybe it’s not, or maybe there are grains of truth in that and also other points.  While I think masking played a bigger role last year than simply attempting to reduce airborne particles and the spread of germs and more at a time when so much was unknown, I would offer the perspective that a more critical point yet is that we had in-person school every day last year because people worked together.  We tackled problems we’ve never seen before and didn’t focus on what couldn’t be done—we focused on what could be done.

Along these lines, next I want to comment briefly on our families.  This entire situation has been incredibly stressful and taxing and while we all have our own concerns, nothing is greater than the concern we all have for our own children.  Every parent who communicated with me about challenging topics such as having or not having required masking, for example, has been professional and respectful, often adding positive comments as well about the difficult task the district has and appreciation for my responses.  This productive way of communicating and working together has been and continues to be critical.  Thank you, parents.  And it is worth noting I could certainly say the same for our dedicated staff.  Thank you.

Let’s get into some deeper aspects for considerations tonight.  We are all watching components of society and human behavior change before our vary eyes.  How do we navigate something we’ve never seen before?  I continue to believe that we do this by making the best decisions possible with the information we have AND by caring for each other and working together.  While everyone wants this challenging time to be over, we also realize everything will not return to the way things were prior to March of 2020.  Further, we were told in the meeting with Public Health yesterday morning that the mutating COVID virus is most likely endemic, meaning it will probably never actually go away.  As someone who constantly needs to think multiple steps ahead of the current situation, this tells me that anything we implement now is something we need to be able to sustain not only through the current school year, but arguably next year and beyond.

As a result, at least from a sociological perspective, as we work with people, we must consider the new normal and potential pathways forward.  It does appear as if masking will become more commonplace in the weeks, months, and years ahead.  That being stated, at least from the standpoint of understanding and working with people, as well as watching human behavior the past 18 months, I don’t currently believe that we can mandate or legislate our way out of this situation.  While not perfect by any means, this line of thinking would align with Board action taken last month regarding voluntary masking.  

At the same time and regardless of a person’s individual preference or view of scientific data available, there are certainly entities, including local health officials, the DHS, and CDC among others that want all people regardless of age or vaccination status to mask in K-12 schools.  This is the guidance they are now providing us.  I want to be clear on a couple of points here: A. While not currently a requirement, B. universal masking in schools is what these entities are recommending.  Additionally, I would add that based on a news report from the Wisconsin State Journal I saw this morning, Dane County is implementing an indoor mask mandate beginning tomorrow.  Obviously, none of us know the future of that Dane County mandate or how it will play out in all Wisconsin counties, but we should at least be aware of this development.  

So, where does this leave us?  History shows us that our choice to provide in-person school last year was the correct one.  Our schools remained open, even though we did have individual, small group, and even a full class shift to remote learning due to quarantine and/or a lack of available staff.  

We also know where things stand right now with the action taken last month.  As President Stephani and I discussed the agenda two Mondays ago, we felt it was appropriate to have an agenda item that not only allows the Board to discuss the opening of the school year, but also allows a proper place for any Board member who wants to make a motion for a different approach so that process can play out.  I’ve said much more than I initially intended to, but I felt these additional thoughts were appropriate as has our Board leadership, in addition to what was prepared and included in the meeting packet early last week.  I will defer to President Stephani and the Board regarding discussion and potential next steps.

Discussion followed by board members.  

Motion Hougaard/Holland to require that all staff, students, and visitors wear a facial covering when indoors on school property and while being transported in school buses and other school vehicles effective August 24, 2021.  The face coverings section, implementation section, student exceptions section, staff exceptions section and enforcement section of the 2020-2021 Board Approved Facial Covering Resolution are applicable to this motion.  When Door County moves to the moderate or low community transmission level as reported by the CDC, the Board must hold a special meeting within 10 business days to evaluate possible changes or elimination of this facial covering requirement. Roll call vote.  In favor: Hougaard, Holland, Chisholm.  Opposed: Alger, Kruse, Stephani, Jennerjohn, Wood, Howard. Motion fails with a vote of 3 in favor, 6 opposed. 
3. Approve Sunset Elementary School Offer to Purchase

Last year the board approved the sale of the Sunset School parking lot.  S.C. Swiderski (the developer approved by City) and City have worked through details and now come to the board with an offer to purchase the Sunset School property. The offer to purchase and related Addendum A are included in your meeting packet.    

Motion Jennerjohn/Wood to approve the S.C. Swiderski Sunset School Offer to Purchase (including Addendum A).  Motion carried unanimously.
4. Approve High School Coaches: Head Baseball Coach, Co-Assistant Girls Swim Coaches

A. Motion Alger/Chisholm to approve Mike Propsom as the Head Baseball Coach.  Motion carried unanimously.  
B. Co-Assistant Girls Swim Coaches

i. Motion Holland/Hougaard to approve Kelsey Smith as a Co-Assistant Girls Swim Coach. Motion carried unanimously.   

ii. Motion Jennerjohn/Hougaard to approve Sarah Spude-Olson as a Co-Assistant Girls Swim Coach. Motion carried unanimously.   
5. Approve Teacher Associate hires

A. Motion Wood/Hougaard to approve Jena Burlo for the Early Childhood Education teaching associate position at Sawyer Elementary School.  Motion carried unanimously.  
B. Motion Jennerjohn/Chisholm to approve Mandy Schoeneman for the Special Education Teaching Associate at Sunrise Elementary School.  Motion carried unanimously.  
6. Approve Middle School/Sunrise Keyboarding/Life Skills Teacher

Motion Chisholm/Hougaard to approve Teri Van Lieshout as the Middle School/Sunrise Keyboarding/Life Skills Teacher for the 2021-2022 school year.  Motion carried unanimously. 

7. Approve TJW/HS Spanish Teacher

Motion Hougaard/Holland to approve Amanda Anthony as the TJW/HS Spanish Teacher beginning with the 2021-2022 school year.  Motion carried unanimously.  
8. Approve purchase of uninterruptible power supply (UPS) 

During the last several months, we had several incidents that have shown the limitations of our current UPS units. A UPS is an uninterruptible power supply, which can keep our network equipment running during power outages. Our existing equipment has proven to be unable to keep up with our current hardware power demands. As such, we are looking to purchase four newer units to replace existing older UPS units.
Pending some parts of the quote, total purchase price of the four units should not exceed $28,000.

Motion Hougaard/Wood to approve the purchase of uninterruptible power supply units not to exceed $28,000.  Motion carried unanimously.    

9. Approve Committed Fund Balance Transfer of $435,561.76 for the purpose of funding future technology infrastructure expenses. 
During the fiscal year of 2020-2021 the Board approved a number of Technology infrastructure purchases for the district, totaling $435,561.76. These approvals were for updating Front of Classroom Displays, Updating and adding switches and Wireless Access Points, an Updating the High School Lawn sign. Unfortunately, with the current economy and despite placing timely orders, these orders were not able to be fulfilled prior to the end of the 2020-2021 fiscal year. So, we are recommending the board approve a Fund Balance transfer of $435,561.76 for purposes of funding these expenditures. This transfer is a procedural step and does not record any expenses in 2020-2021 but does officially set that money aside for those purposes in the 2021-2022 fiscal year. 

Motion Wood/Jennerjohn to approve the transfer of $435,561.76 to the Committed Fund Balance.  Motion carried unanimously.
10. Approve Strategic Action Plan for 2021-2022 

In the past few months, we looked at the draft and have reviewed updates to the Strategic Action Plan for 2021-2022.

Motion Wood/Alger to approve the Strategic Action Plan for 2021-2022.  Motion carried unanimously.  
11. Reports: 

a. Legislative – none.  
b. CESA – none.

c. Committee/Seminars – none.
d. Administrative Reports presented.

e. Superintendent’s Report presented. 
12. Executive Session – 

Motion Chisholm/Holland to adjourn to Executive Session (with roll call vote) at 8:38 PM noting the board will be going into closed session per statute19.85(1) (c) Considering employment, promotion, compensation, or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the governmental body has jurisdiction or exercises responsibility. Items being discussed are request from a maintenance staff member. Members. Present were Stephani, Holland, Hougaard, Wood, Kruse, Howard (remote), Jennerjohn, Alger & Chisholm.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Motion: Hougaard/Holland to return to open session at 9:33 PM. Motion carried unanimously.  
1. Motion Hougaard/Wood to deny request from a maintenance staff member.  
2. Motion Alger/Jennerjohn to amend the motion and provide a total of 6 months, rather than 3 months, to be consistent with the benefit for Teacher Associates.  Roll call vote. In favor: Alger, Jennerjohn, Holland.  Opposed: Kruse, Stephani, Wood, Hougaard, Chisholm.  Motion fails with a vote of 3 in favor, 5 opposed.  

3. As the amendment failed, vote taken on the original motion to deny the request from a maintenance staff member.  Roll call vote.  In favor: Kruse, Stephani, Jennerjohn, Wood, Hougaard, Holland, Chisholm.  Opposed: Alger.  Motion carried on a majority vote.   

13. Motion Chisholm/Hougaard to adjourn at 9:34 PM.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Date: 
_____________________________________

President’s Signature:  _____________________________________

